All women interested in Army Officer Training should attend a meeting in Moulton Recreation Room during Convocation period at 2:20 p.m. Wednesday, Nov. 8

VOL. 15 NO. 7



Rio Grande College, Rio Grande, Ohio 45674

Grande students registered to vote in Gallia County must vote at the Rio Grande Elementary School.

#### VOTE

Don't give up your right to gripe.

NOVEMBER 3, 1972

## Slim Slivers

#### Grandion

Individual administration, faculty, and student pictures will be taken the week of Monday, November 13, thru Friday, November 17, from 9 a. m. to 4 p. m. and from 6 to 8 p. m. Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday in the Student Center. All persons must make an appointment at Davis Library 1st floor, Monday, November 6 thru Wednesday, November 8, from 9 a. m. to 4 p. m. and from 6 to 8 p. m. Four poses will be taken. The sitting charge is \$1 and no extra charge for retakes.

#### Final Exams

Christmas vacation begins after the last class on Decmeber 15. There will be no final exam schedule. Exams will be given during regular class periods.

#### Spring Break

The annual switch of Spring Break has taken place. In the, catalog spring vacation begins April 13 and ends April 23.

Now, it is broken into two segments. The first break begins at the end of classes Friday, March 9. Classes resume Monday, March 18. The second break begins after the last class Thursday and ends with the first class Tuesday, April 24th.

#### Halliday OK

Rio Grande's Chapter of the Ohio Association for Higher Education unanimously passed the following resolution: "It is moved and seconded that the Rio Grande Chapter of the Ohio Association for Higher Education endorse the candidacy of Mr. John E. Halliday for Representative to the Ohio House of Representatives from the 92nd District."

According to Merrill Grodin, President of the Rio Grande Chapter, the decision to issue an endorsement followed an analysis of the voting record of the opponent which indicated election to state office would be contrary to the best interests of the State of Ohio as well as education in particular. The passage of this endorsement was completed without regard to party label and in consideration of Mr. Halliday's service record in the larger community.

# Who" Selects Rio Students

By Ellen Leftwich

Fourteen Rio Grande College students have been selected to appear in the '72 edition of "Who's Who Among Students in American Universities." Fifteen Rio Grande students were selected for national publication last year.

Students honored by "Who's Who Among Students in American Universities" are among the country's most outstanding campus leaders. The Rio students were selected by a campus nominating committee reviewed by the editors of the directory, as were students across the community.

The criteria used by the campus groups and the editorial board include academic achievement, to the community,

leadership in education and extra curricular activities, citizenship and future potential.

In addition to having appeared in the 1972 edition, students selected by "Who's Who Among Students in American Universities" receive a certificate of recognition and are eligible to utilize the organization's Students Placement Service.

Those named for this publication are: Maria De Castra, Rita DeVault, Georgina Harrison, Ronald Harris, Vincent Hill, Robert Lawson, John Martindell, Alvis Moore, Brian Raines, Ned Riegel, Peggy Sanders, Millie Thompson, Margaret Tracy and Robert Willey.

Maria DeCastra is a Rio Grande college English major with a minor

Rita DeVault from Gallipolis is an English major with a minor in Sociology.

Georgina Lemley Harrison of Gallipolis, is a Mathematics major with a minor in Physics.

Ronald Harris is a Physical

Education major.
Vincent Hill, a mathematics major with minors in physics and psychology.

Robert L. Lawson of Oak Hill, Ohio, has taken top honors in many track events at Rio and he has been selected as most valuable player on the track team 3 of 4 years at Rio Grande.

John Martindell, a mathematics major from Wellston, is a member of the band and choir. His minor is in Physics and he has taught the

band at Southwestern Local School.

Alvis Moore is a member, soloist, and master of ceremonies for Rio Grande Chorale.

Brian Raines is Harrisburg, Pa. A senior, Brian has been a member of Grande Chorale and choir for four years.

Ned Riegel of Circleville is a senior at Rio Grande.

Peggy Sanders is a senior from Chillicothe.

Millie Thompson is a communications major with minor in chemistry.

Margaret Lu Tracy is an English major with a minor in psychology.

Robert Willey is a physical education and health major from

Makes Meeting Long

#### Politician Babbles O

Southeastern Ohio Education Association held a series of three meetings this past month, two of which were held for the first time on the campus of Rio Grande

College. The first meeting was the legislative assembly on October 21 at Holzer Recreation Room. Representing the Rio Grande Chapter of the Ohio Association for



Evertt Linsey leads the SEOEA conference in a lesson on human motivation, Friday, October 27.

Higher Education was delegate. Associate Professor John Graham. The legislative assembly was held separate from the annual SEOEA day for the first time in recent history. The second meeting was that of the School Masters Club held in Gallipolis on Thursday evening, October 26, under the sponsorship of the Gallipolis Teachers Association.

Approximately 2,000 educators were present on Friday, October 27, at either the General Assembly or at various sectional meetings. Among the highlights of the meeting were the many displays from book publishers and various education supply houses held in Community Hall. The SEA sponsored "Books on Exhibit" was held concurrently in the library as was the display of art for public schools contributed by Miss Shirley Mason's classes

Particularly commendable were excellent parking arrangements, the arrangement

for food the Community Hall display. Mr. Stalnaker, Mr. Huff, Mr. Murphy, Mr. Grace and staff are especially to be commended for the preparatory work they completed to make SEOEA a success. First time visitors were tremendously impressed with the coordination and thoughtfulness of the preparations from the SEA ushers to the Rio Music people and countless others.

Possibly, the only discordant note was the excessive verbiage of the politicains, over which Rio Grande had no control, as the program was planned by an SEOEA committee that did not anticipate the politicians' time. Fortunately, the many worthwhile sectional meetings in the afternoon served to compensate for what turned out to be overly-long morning session.

## **Books Stolen**

Nine books were found missing when "Books on Exhibit" closed October 30. The missing books are, Drugs, Two, Four, Six, Eight, When You Gonna Integrate, Growing Up With Sex, The Renaissance: Maker of Modern Man, Seeing Stars, Rookie: The World of NBA, Memoirs of a Fugitive - America's First and Uses of Marijuana.

Over twelve hundred of the latest books for libraries and public schools were on display at Rio Grande College in the Davis Library. The Collection was sponsored by the Rio Grande Chapter of the Student Education Association.

Kevin Lee, President Elect of the Rio Grande SEA and Chairman of the display - a sophomore from Columbus, Ohio, indicated that the book exhibit was brought to Rio Grande College from Jersey City State College to coincide with the

Cont. on Page 3

# **Rio Prepares For Tournament**

By Betty Lambert

The Sixth Annual Rio Grande Invitational Forensics Tournament will be held here November 10 and 11, 1972. It will be directed by John Graham with the assistance of students in the Fundamentals of Speech and Debate classes.

Debate will be the featured event, with six rounds plus semi-Other individual events offered will be: Extemporaneous Speech, Oratory, Interpretation, and the newly added Speech Analysis of Public Address.

Judging will be done by instructors and coaches from Rio Grande and other colleges in attendance. Winners will participate in the semi-finals Saturday at 1 p. m. and again in the finals which are to be held at 3 p. m. Trophies will be awarded to the winners in Debate, in the individual events, and a sweepstakes award will also be given. Winner of the Sweepstakes Award in 1971 was the University of Alabama.

Of the fifteen teams expected to attend, acceptances have been received from Baldwin-Wallace, University of Kentucky, University

of Alabama, Dartmouth, and Georgetown, Washington, D. C.

Students from Rio Grande will not participate in this tournament but they will aid in the management and operation of the tournament.

Dr. Koby, Vice President of Academic Affairs announces that students should begin meeting with their advisors Wednesday, Nov. 8 At that time advising and preselection begins for next semesters classes.

### **Guest Editorial**

(Ed. Note: I am replacing my usual editorial comment with this which I feel, effectively expresses the student reaction to a bad situation.)

October 10, 1972 was the last day to register for this fall's elections. Many people got registered without any trouble. Some, on the other hand, got registered with much verbal confrontation by the people who are in charge of the Gallia County Board of Elections. I am referring in the latter statement to the Rio Grande College students who tried to register.

. Two recent legal changes put a different meaning on the rules and regulations for registering to vote in Gallia County. One is the right of the 18-year-old to vote in national, state, and local elections. As a result of this action, it naturally increases the number of voters eligible to register in this country.

Secondly, the rule issued by the Third District Court of Appeals permits college students to vote in the area in which they attend school. The court defined temporary residency as "a residence which is acquired for a temporary period of time is sufficiently permanent to justify it as a voting residence if the applicant for registration has no present intention of making another place of residence his permanent place of abode."

In accordance with the law a college student has every right to register to vote in the area of that college in which he or she is enrolled. The question is, Why have Rio Grande College students been discriminated against in their effort to register in Gallia County when students at Ohio University and Ohio State University have been registering without any problem?

Some students did get registered because they defended and demanded their legal right to be registered. Others got the run-around, became discouraged and refused to put up with the petty, childish harassment handed out by the Gallia County Board of Elections.

It is popular these days to criticize college students who stand up for what they believe is right, as in the case of the registration of the RGC students. Many people have criticized college students for demonstrating for what they think is right. However, the charge has been that demonstrations are not the Democratic way of doing things. Please note that there was no demonstration by RGC students, just concerned citizens wanting their rights upheld by being registered so they would be able to vote within the designated precinct in Gallia County. When conscientious young voters are harassed, is not the Democratic process we value so much being stifled?

The people working at the Board of Elections suggested to the RGC students who live in Cleveland, Columbus, Dayton, Ohio, etc. that they should drive there on election day to vote. This is not only impractical but unreasonable and ridiculous.

Of course, there are those who will be voting by absentee ballot, which is an individual's personal decision. However, the ruling by the Third District Court of Appeals makes the absentee ballot outmoded. After all, in our highly technological world, convenience has become a paramount demand of our citizens. Banks make it convenient for their customers to get to the banks by building branches around town. Many retail merchants make available plenty of parking space for their customers for "convenience" sake.

Doesn't it stand to reason that this is the way voting and registration should be carried out as designated by the Third District Court of Appeals for convenience in voting? This enables many people to vote as a result of convenience and in the final analysis our political system will be strengthened just as a business is strengthened economically by providing convenient shopping and parking for their customers.

There is a possibility that the names of college students who have registered to vote in Gallia County might not be sent to the designated precinct where the RGC students would vote. If this should occur, it could be a very irrational and radical step to be taken by the board of elections.

For if this does happen, it is a clear sign of an authoritarian action by the board of elections, and this, I might add, is not working within the Democratic system. In our society many subscribe to the philosophy that "If you work within the law that the law will work for you; if you work against the law, then the law will work against you."

The RGC students are working within the law so I am confident that the law will work for them. Whether one agrees or disagrees with the law dealing with the right of college students to vote in this county is beside the point. One can change that law if he or she disagrees with it, but in the meantime it is the duty, and moral obligation of the Gallia County Board of Elections to complete the registration of the Rio Grande College Students.

Ronald D. Rose, 3321/2 Second Avenue, Gallipolis, Ohio

## \_\_\_\_\_ TIMELY QUOTES \_\_\_\_\_

It's a godsend. I feel like Ronald Colman walking out of the blizzard and walking into Shangri-La.

-Mayor Zoran Popovich of McKeesport, Pa., on the federal revenue sharing money his city will reWe've sent the state our death notice. We're as close to fiscal catastrophe here as any city in American can get.

—Cornelius Bodine Jr., business administrator of Newark, N.J.

### LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

Dear Editor:

Many people have been realizing that there is a tint of racial apathy between blacks and whites in Rio Grande and would rather have things this way. But now there is an acute awareness of the problems of the blacks and whites of Rio Grande. But, again, it is an impersonal awareness, and more and more, it is tinged with irritation at the thought that the integration movement will impinge on the daily personal life of each other.

Nor are the blacks in Rio Grande immune from apathy toward one another or toward whites. Many are apathetic toward one another's right to believe and act as they please. It is wonderful that the blacks of Rio Grande, have a place to better understand their Black Heritage and to involve themselves in the total black feeling. It is becoming evident, now more than ever, that one man's concept of proper action is labeled with the group epithet "Uncle Tom." And until the recent upsurge of the integration movement, there was little consideration to become united as one, helping each other to attain the goals they wish. I believe, that only under certain situations and only in response to certain reflexes or certain beliefs will a man step out of his shell toward his brother.

Our goal should be, at Rio Grande, to restore the individual to his formal dignity as a human being.

This is our urgent need of the lay.

Mike Waddle

Dear Unaccountables:

Last week we entertained, for the first time, the Southeastern Ohio Education Association. When, about a year ago, the idea was suggested, I had some misgivings whether or not we had the facilities for such a crowd. I knew we had the human capabilities.

Well, you did it! I have chosen this method to thank all who made it a success. Of course, we made some mistakes — none, however, which cannot be corrected for future events. Please consider this a personal "thank you".

Here are some comments I heard from visitors: "People here care"; "I could find a parking place"; "Everyone is so cooperative."

I understand the SOEA wants to come back again — concrete evidence of a job well done. Thanks again.

Sincerely yours, Alphus R. Christensen, President

Letter to the Editor:

I would like to sincerely extend my appreciation to those students, staff and faculty members who volunteered their services during the sectional high school crosscountry meet recently hosted by Rio Grande College. Without the loyal support of people like you, it would be impossible for us to host an event such as this.

Thanks for a job well done by the Rio Grande family.

Sincerely, Arthur W. Lanham Meet Manager Fellow Students of Rio Grande College:

This letter has one basic purpose, and that is to inform you that I, as Chairman of Student Activities Committee, feel there is a lack of support by students of the Committee semester, possibly due to the fact that you are not aware of what's happening with your committee. In the past there may have been a lack of interest or support because there wasn't much to get behind. The budget was rather small, organization was rather poor, etc. However, this semester that has changed, and from here on things are going to continue to improve, I hope, if we work together.

I attended an N.E.C. (National Entertainment Conference) convention Oct. 22 and 23 in order to find out how to best serve you, the student body, and also to find possible solutions to problems I am encountering as I go along. I sought suggestions for improving our programs of entertainment here at

Rio. I feel that the convention we extremely worthwhile, and I have to make suggestions to the conmittee members as we go on.

The Activities Committee attempting to present programs entertainment each semester the will satisfy some at one time another and hopefully everyor sooner or later. We realize that cannot please everyone all the time, but that's the way it goes, we could, we would, but that being a bit idealistic, right?

The committee consists of fivoting members (Cindy Anders Sandy Hunter, Ron Harris a Pam Jenkins) who make decisions of what's to happen at the chairman who makes arrangements for those select programs to happen as a cessfully as possible. That's way we function at present, a believe me, it's a big job for all us, but we continue simply becawe feel the students of Rio Grat College deserve the best

(Continued on Page 4)

#### **Redemption Center**

# No Stamps Necessary

A real Jesus person is one who has not only learned the secret of power through prayer, but also the value and power of praise.

Praise is worship. To praise is to glorify God. The act of praise is rendering honor unto God.

"It is a good thing to give thanks unto the Lord, and to sing praises unto Thy name, O most high." (Psalms 92: ).

Nothing can multiply faith as praising God. Praise causes us to lift our eyes to God and get them off of our problems. There is no faster way to route the enemy than to enter into the courts of praise.

"Serve the Lord with gladness: come before His presence with singing. Enter into the gates with thanksgiving, and into His courts with praise: be thankful unto Him and bless His name." (Psalms 100:2-4)

Praise is the author of the redeemed, the language of the

jubilant heart. When you get be learn to praise. It will cause a refountain of joy to spring up in you heart.

The Bible is full of stories of me who conquered through the power of praise. Paul and Silas prays and sang praises in prison and 6 used an earthquake to brindeliverance. (Acts 16:25) The way of Jericho fell down flat at the victorious shout of praise (Josh 6:20).

Praise is the divine cathan Nothing so cheers the heart at clears the mind and purges the emotions as praise. There nothing like praise to general blessing, to propel our souls towat God and to prepare us for hard presence.

Suggesting Bible Readings: In Thessalonians 5:18, Hebrews 13:18 Psalms 107:8, Psalms 18:3, at Psalms 68:19. Try it ... you'll in it!!!



### RIO GRANDE SIGNALS

Editor-in-Chief\_ Nancy Myers Copy Editor\_ Pat Houck Feature Editor Lloyd Brewton Ron Boggs, Patty Forgey Sports Editor Circulation Manager\_ Deb Daugherty Reporters\_ Betty Lambert, Steve Little Millie Thompson, Linda Hubler Don Braithewaite, Ellen Leftwich Photographer\_ \_Tom Sime, John Dwulet Jane Stowers, Karen Parrish Typists\_ Advisor Gordon Morrow

The Signals, written by students and published by the Office of College Relations, appears weekly during the school year, except holidays.

Subscriptions are obtained for \$5.00 from The Signals, Box 253, RGC, Rio Grande, Ohio 45674. Phone 245-5684.

Letters to the editor must be signed. Opinions expressed in published letters are not necessarily those of the Signals.

### Bloodmobile Returns To Rio

he support of the Rio Grande nunity is solicited for the throming Rio Grande Blood-bile on Monday, November 13, 1 from 12:15 through 5:30 p.m. port may be achieved by either cipating as a blood donor self, or by encouraging or by litating others to do the same. se unable for medical or sical reasons to contribute can re the cause of the blood donor gram by encouraging others or aiding in loading, unloading pment, loan of typewriters and services and encouraging a up to donate blood.

Shough the Rio Grande commity has a blood coverage exact through April 7 of 1973, an empt will be made to lengthen s coverage through November 1973. This would mean coverage for the entire community and also for the specific families of Students and staff giving blood on November 13.

The Rio Grande Bloodmobile visit of the Gallia County American Red Cross is a semi-annual visitation over and above the six times yearly visit of the Bloodmobile to Gallipelis. Donors for their own physical well-being may not contribute more frequently than once every 56 days.

The co-chairwomen of the Rio Grande visit will be Mrs. Bess Call, representing the Community, and Karen Coker, representing the Class of 1974.

Last Wednesday the Class of 1974 Council held the initial planning session for the visit. Those attending the meeting included Mrs. Call, Sarah Winters, Mr. Stephan Elberfeld, Thomas Kramer, Janet Fuchs, Jeri McCormick, Nancy Detty and Linda Taylor, Sandra Carver, and Mrs. Wendell Evans.

Organizations that have indicated support for the visit are Lambda Omicron Psi, Kayettes, Rio Grande Garden Club, Raccoon Township Trustees, Open Gate Garden Club, Southwestern High School, Alpha Delta Epsilon, the Faculty Women's Association and students of the Medical Laboratory Technology program.

Special emphasis should be made to enlist first-time donors, particularly freshmen and those in Raccoon Township outside the Rio Grande Community. It is hoped that service groups and other interested parties will volunteer to recruit freshmen and other potential donors.

It is anticipated that, for the first time, the entire operation of Blood Donor Day will be by Rio Grande College and community personnel, except for the Huntington Tri-State Red Cross Blood Center personnel. Even the attending physician will be our own Dr. Francis Shane, President of the Board of Trustees of Rio Grande College.

Remember the blood you give may save yourself, your neighbor or a relative's life. Poll Grounds McGovern

By Lloyd Brewton

Two Presidential surveys were held on two separate dates (Oct. 25 and Nov. 1) here on campus, and both polls indicated that President Nixon won both election polls.

The survey was held by Mr. Porter's Political Parties and Pressure Group class. The purpose of the campus poll was to see if the views of RGC students and faculty members reflected the opinions of the people in the nation. Ocie Thompson, who headed the survey group, stated that the turnout of the voting was low, and if he's correct, Nixon will win the national election by a wide margin.

John Schmidt was on the ballot and received votes for the American Independent Party ticket. On the second election poll, George Wallace and Dick Gregory were write-in choices. Many of the students and faculty members who voted on the first ballot placed the economy of the nation as the main topic of the election, with the

Vietnam war and defense running second and third respectively.

Since the first election, there has been much talk about the settlement of peace in Vietnam, and when the second poll was held on campus, voters placed the Vietnam situation as the main issue of this up-coming election. A majority of the voters, the poll showed, were between the ages of 18-21, with the second greatest grouping between 22-28, and some heavy showing between the ages of 36-45 (hopefully these people were faculty members).

Ocie felt that the young voters, even with the right to vote, don't actively participate in the political process, which may lead to sound reasons for Nixon's possible reelection. Another thing that the survey showed was that on the basis of the people's choice, President Nixon was chosen as the lesser of two evils (between himself and McGovern).

### MORE LETTERS

ur Editor

lam writing in response to the ter(with no name) you received your mailbox concerning the test Editorial" which appeared the Signals two weeks ago today. I article, as you may recall, was not the social situation that tests between Black and White tests. Since the letter that was ritten to you asked three different tigs concerning the Black udent. Center, I will now towate on those questions.

ne question was, who owns the k Student Center? Well, the d Student Center is really by the college. The mainnce and upkeep of the center is he hands of the Black students. next question was, is it open the white public to frequent? the answer to this is simply except when the Black lents are conducting a meeting. , admittance of white students greatly encouraged during al functions that will be of rest to everyone. These special ions will consist of seminars, house and confrontations. The er is open at all times to all Rio nde College administrative

And lastly a question was right up as to what are the rules of philosophy of Black Student ofer? The Black Student Center serve as an educational center, and will function as a Black library. The Center will serve as an asset in the recruiting of Black students. The Center will also serve as a means of unifying the Black students, and as a realization of what Blackness is all about. The college's policy of governing the Student Center also governs the Black Student Center.

The Rio Grande College Handbook policy governing narcotics, alcohol, the hours of women, and firearms are in effect on the premises of the Black Student Center. I hope I answered those questions adequately for those concerned students who wrote that letter to the editor. It pleases me immensely to see the inquisitiveness of a few students, and hope that if you have any future questions that you will confront me in person. Also, your letter was not in the paper because you didn't sign your name(s).

Sincerely yours, Lloyd Brewton

"Do not judge by appearances, but judge with right judgment."—John 7:24.

Judgment of the people is often wiser than the wisest men.—Louis Kossuth, Hungarian patriot.

### **BOOKS**

Cont. from Page 1

Annual Inservice Meeting of the Southeastern Ohio Education Association held on Friday, October 27.

The books, assembled from 61 publishers of Mount Kisco, New York by "Books on Exhibit", represent the finest in 1971 and 1972 publications. Particularly strong is the collection of secondary books for classroom and school libraries. Also of special interest are over 100 professional books. Books on ecology, drug abuses and space exploration highlight the secondary school materials.

The exhibit ran from October 20, 1972, to October 30, 1972.

CHAMPION TERMPAPERS
636 Beacon St. (No. 605)
Boston, Mass. 02215
617-536-9700
Research material for Termpapers, Reports, Theses, etc.
LOWEST PRICES. QUICK
SERVICE. For info, please write or call.

### Will You Self-Destruct?

The Life Action Singers, an enthusiastic company of young entertainers with a religious message, presented a program of inspirational and patriotic music to Lyne Center's Convocation audience Wednesday. Their selections, including "America the Beautiful" and "This is My Country," were accompanied by color slides.

Ed Hindson, associate director of Life Action Inc., struck a more sober note when he spoke to the assembly about the mounting incidence of suicide among teenagers. In 1971 there were 100,000 suicides in the 12-20 age bracket. Unbelievable? Maybe, but according to the best estimates 13 American teenagers end their life every hour. Youth's "greatest problem is not drugs or revolution, but suicide," said Hindson.

He proceded to discuss the eight progressive stages of the "presuicidal syndrome." The potential victim usually experiences a series of "internal conflicts" and exhibits characteristic "visible symptoms." Too often, said Mr. Hind-

son, parents, teachers, and religious counselors are concerned only with visible symptoms and fail to understand or treat the underlying causes.

The Life Action Singers are from St. Petersburg, Fla., where Mr. Hindson and a partner established their sponsoring organization, Life Action Inc., in 1971. Nine singers, one children's workers, and eight technical assistants travel 35,000 miles each year, helping in church crusades and making about 100 college and high school appearances. All the singers are between 19 and 24, but come from differing religious backgrounds and different states. "All we have in common," said one, "is our love for Christ."

What do the singers accomplish? Their purpose, according to Hindson; is to help teenagers bridge the generation gap, alert teens to problems confronting them, and (through church crusades) to "help bring people into a closer relationship with Christ." Says Hindson, "We have been well received and extremely successful."

### Course Stresses Field Work

By RAY MATURA

Social Problems Lab 343 will be offered next semester. The major portion of the course is field work. Students will be prepared for first hand observation and involvement in a special social problem area. The course is required for a minor in Sociology and a major in social work. Prerequisite for the course is Social Problems 323. There is an additional \$150 assessment to cover costs of travel, food, and housing. The field work will be done next semester during Spring

Break

Due to the nature of the course and the preparation necessitated all those students who contemplate registering for the course are asked to attend a meeting Wednesday, Nov. 8 during the convocation period at 2:20 p.m. in the cafeteria. The meeting's intent is to express student interest and solve initial problems. This will be the third time this course has been offered at Rio Grande. Previously, students went to Barboursville and Louisville, Ky., and Harrisburg,

Pa. to observe: Appalacian poverty program, ghettoes, and prison alternatives. This allows students an opportunity to actually see social problems, rather than experiencing them second hand.

The course also permits students to observe and evaluate how our society deals with social problems.

Don't forget Wednesday, Nov. 8, at the cafeteria during convocation. If you cannot attend, contact Ray Matura prior to the meeting.



# ABORTION

PREGNANCY TEST AVAILABLE
An Abortion can be arranged
within 24 hours
You can return home
the same day you leave.

CALL COLLECT:

215 - 735-8100

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK A Non-Profit Organization 24 HOURS

# Intramurals Again

RIFLE SHOOT

Saturday's Rifle Shoot ended with Bill Wells winning first place honors. Bill scored 514 points out of a possible 600. Second place went to Richard Preston who shot a 485 and Third Place award went to Diane Slawter who shot 428. Each contestant shot open-sight 22 caliber rifles at 50 yards. Each shot 20 rounds at the prone, kneeling, and sitting positions.

**WOMEN'S POWDER-PUFF** The women have started a

powder-puff flag football season tournament after two months of with five teams, consisting of seven on a team. The first game was called due to weather conditions, but the girls are rescheduled to play the game on Wednesday, Oct. 25. All interested girls come and watch, also you have time to sign up on a waiting list if you are still interested in participating on a team.

**CHESS TOURNAMENT** This week completed the chess



Dr. Wolfe presents Intramural Rifle Shoot awards.

# Reefers Win Again

Struggling through mud, rain, season with an unblemished (?) and darkness, the Reefers won the Intramural Football Championship as they defeated the J's 31-14 in a championship playoff game. Both teams made it to the championship game as they finished the regular season with identical 6-2 records and a tie for

Joe Quatrochi and Norm Persin guided the Reefers to the win. Quatrochi started the scoring as he broke lose for a 55-yard run. Bruno Simonelli ran in the extra points. Quatrochi and Persin then teamed up for a 75-yard scoring pass. Persin ran in the extra points. Persin threw his second TD pass as Simonelli held on to a 40-yarder. Quatrochi ran in the extra points. Persin scored the Reefers' final touchdown on a one-yard thrust. McKeon ran in the extra points.

The J's scored their points as Steve Herrington connected with Jim Chapman for a 60-yarder, and later Herrington hit Bob Snouffer on a 50-yard scoring pass. Barry Stamm ran in the extra points.

Because of this game the Reefers finished the season with a 7-2 record, and the J's finished the season with a 6-3 record.

In the playoff game for third place, the Jets won by forfeit as the New Yorkers failed to test the weather. Because of the forfeit, the Jets ended the season with a 5-4 record, while the New Yorkers ended with a 4-5 slate.

The Rejects had a strong hold on fifth place as they finished the record of 0-8.

The Intramural Department wishes to thank all who participated this past season, in particular to the players, coaches, and officials.

Saturday, Nov. 4- Mid-Ohio Cross-Country at Cedarville (1 p.m.); Thurs., Nov. 9 — Women's vs Wittenberg, home, 7 p. m.

#### Letters

Cont. from Page 2

tertainment we can possibly provide.

Maybe the problem is really one of lack of communication. However, due to the size of Rio Grande College this problem should not exist as it seems to at present among students and between students and faculty. Therefore, I hope I have been able to clear up a bit of the problem

We are open to suggestions (each of them is considered) and we would like to encourage interested students to attend our meetings at 8 p. m. each Monday night above the Student Center.

LET'S GET INVOLVED LET'S GET IT TOGETHER. Remember ...IT'S FOR YOU!!! torrid competition. The last two weeks of competition found three participants engaged in a final round robin tournament.

and again and again . . .

Today the Intramural Program proudly announces the following final standings. First place honors were earned by Edward Ison, a freshman from New Boston, Ohio. Ed completed with a near perfect record of 7 wins and one loss.

Edward Sayre, a junior from Rio Grande, gained second place honors while Professor J. Sherman Porter won third place honors. Each participant was given an award and point allocations toward "Most Valuable Student and-or Staff Member" to be awarded in the spring.

#### **COMING EVENTS IN INTRAMURALS Archery Shoot**

Saturday, November 11 at 1:30 p. m. a Women's Archery Shoot is being held at Lyne Center. Contestants will be shooting two ends at 20, 25 and 30 yards. Archery equipment will be provided by the Intramural Office.

#### One-on-One Basketball

Registration is now being made at the Intramural Office for a Oneon-One Basketball Tournament. The tournament is open for any male Rio Grande student who is not currently playing Varsity or Junior Varsity basketball. Faculty members are also invited. Tournament games will be held every Thursday evening throughout the month of November. Deadline for registration is November 3.

**Billiards Tournament** 

Registration is now being at the Intramural Office Team Coeducational B Tournament. Teams will con one male and one female w alternate shots against a ponent team. Students and are requested to select the team partner and sign up Intramural Office as a team schedules for the tourname be posted after a number of register. Deadline for registr is November 3.

#### Rio Cross-Country Breaks Record

## Takes Two Away Meets

Eight Rio Grande runners broke the old course record at Morris Harvey as the Redmen defeated Marshall, 23-38 Friday, Oct. 27. Concord was third with a score of 90, followed by Morris Harvey and West Virginia Tech.

Rio's Jack Finch ran the course in 25:30, three and one-half minutes better than the old mark of 29:00. Finch was followed by teammate Ken Sanders in second place with a time of 25:54. Chuck Marshall and Steve Kern of Marshall placed third and fourth respectively. Fifth place went to Bruce Melton of Rio Grande with a time of 26:44. Concord's Les Borbely came in sixth. Rio's Stacy Osborne and Mike Gross tied for seventh with a time of 27:42. The Thundering Herd's Larry Palmer and Ed Main completed the top ten

Rio Grande placed five men in the top ten and Marshall had four. Bill Canfield of Rio Grande was eleventh with a time of 28:02 and Eddie Sayre recorded a time of 28:41 in 14th place for the Redmen.

The Redmen have now won three invitationals and collected five team trophies this fall. In other invitationals, the Redmen have finished second and fourth.

The top ten individuals were all presented trophies. For Rio Grande, Jack Finch, Ken Sanders, Bruce Melton, Stacy Osborne, and Mike Gross received awards.

At the following meet Rio Grande soundly defeated Walsh winning 16-47 as Rio took five of the top six places. Ken Sanders (22:41), Jack Finch (22:45), and Bruce Melton (23:12) broke the course record (four miles) at Walsh College. Stacey Osborne finished fourth in the meet, and Ed Sayre finished sixth.

The Cross Country Team are 5-0 in dual meets thus far, and have captured three firsts, one second, and two fourths in invitationals this

This Saturday, Nov. 4, the Mid-Ohio Conference Cross Country

Meet will be held at Cedarville College at 1 p.m. We would like to wish our team good luck in the meet, and would also like to see some student support at the Ohio on Saturday and District Meet on November Malone.

# Team Is Selected

Youth intermingled with experience describes the 1972-1973 Rio Grande Redmen Basketball Teams as the Varsity and Junior Varsity teams were chosen last

The Varsity has seven returning lettermen among its 13 members. The team is made up of one senior, four juniors, six sophomores, and

two freshmen. The Junior has three lettermen retu among its 15 members. The big made up of four sophomores freshmen.

Below are the complete il of both the Varsity and Varsity squads, along with schedules:

#### 1972 Varsity Basketball Roster RIO GRANDE COLLEGE Rio Grande, Ohio REDMEN

REDMEN		
Name, Hometown—Pos.	Class	Height
xSteve Bartram, Ironton—Guard	Jr.	5-11
xDoug Hart, Coshocton—Guard	Jr.	6-1
xDale Thompson, Chillicothe—Guard	Soph.	5-11
Dean Fausnaugh, Stoutsville—Guard	Jr.	5-9
Mike Rose, S. Webster—Guard	Fr.	6-2
Bernard Williams, Huntington, W. Va.—Center	Sr.	6-7
Jim Stewart, Kitts Hill—Center	Fr.	6-7
Steve Clark, Canton—Center	Soph.	6-6
Mike Rouse, Jackson—Forward	Soph.	6-5
Dan Bollinger, Zanesville—Forward	Soph.	6-5
Ron Lambert, Alexandria, Va.—Foward	Jr.	6-4
(Captain		
Mike Wade, Chillicothe—Forward	Soph.	6-4
Dave Poling, Union Furnace—Forward	Soph.	6-5

x-Letterman. Coach: Arthur W. Lanham.

#### 1972 Junior Varsity Basketball Roster RIO GRAND COLLEGE Rio Grande, Ohio REDMEN

Name, Hometown—Position xJay Pendleton, Portsmouth-Guard xStan Redd, Warren-Guard Bill Thompson, Wheelersburg—Guard Bruce Croskey, Brooklyn, N.Y.—Guard Berls Morgan, Brooklyn, NY—Guard Dave Neal, Hillsboro—Guard Dave Whitt, Fairborn-G-F Lance Redmen, South Point-G-F xTom Smith, Portsmouth-Forward Joe Palm, Fairborn-Forward Gary Stabler, Wellston—Forward Jim Copeland, Montclair, N.J.—F-C Dan Ward, Wheelersburg-Center Leslie Ware, Brooklyn, N.Y.-Center John Skaggs, Chillicothe-Forward x-lettermen. Coach: C. Robert Leith.

Class" Soph. Soph. Fr. Fr. Fr. Fr. Fr. Soph. Fr. Fr. Fr. Soph.